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YOUTH COUNCIL
MINUTES
Wednesday, June 13, 2012 
Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board
439 South Union Street

Lawrence, MA  01843
Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:
Nicole Austermann, Howard Allen, Janet Allison, Lisa Coy, Irene Chalek, Linda Piergeorge, Cal Williams, Steve Noroian, Michael Strem, Ellen Weinhold
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Marina Acosta, Tom Connors, Beverly DeSalvo, Brad Howell, April Lyskowsky, Ed Fitzgerald, Barbara Richards, Donna Rivera, Ed Warnshuis, Heidi Riccio, Megan Shea
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Rafael Abislaiman, Mary Kivell, Cristy Gomez
OTHERS:
Kathy Jaffarian
I.
Call to Order
Youth Council Chairman Cal Williams called the meeting to order at 11:40 a.m. and welcomed Kathy Jaffarian who is in charge of career development at YouthBuild and is representing April Lyskowsky today.
Introductions were made around the table.
II.
 Approval of April 11, 2012 Minutes
Cal then called for a motion to approve the minutes of the April 11, 2012 meeting.
Motion by Linda Piergeorge seconded by Mike Strem to approve the minutes of the April 11, 2012 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.

Introductions were then made around the table.
III.
New MVWIB Youth Workforce Program Manager Q & A
Cal Williams then introduced Cristy Gomez the MVWIB Youth Workforce Program Manager.  Cristy said that she has been working with youth since 1990 beginning as the Youth Services Coordinator at ValleyWorks and as the Family Center director for the Lawrence Family Development & Education Fund, Inc.  Her experience also includes teaching GED classes at Lawrence Community Works.
Rafael Abislaiman said that there were a lot of applicants for this position and five very good candidates were interviewed.  The consensus of the interview panel was that Cristy was heads above the others.  Irene Chalek of Northern Essex Community College said that she is thrilled that Cristy is in this position having worked with her.  Cal Williams, who was on the interview panel, said that part of the interview process included background, experience, and working with the Career Center.  He said that he is looking forward to working with Cristy as we have a lot to do in a short time with short money.  Howard Allen said that he is very proud of Cristy who was one of his grad students.
IV.
Summer Employment Update
Cristy Gomez reported on the Summer Youth Program and distributed a handout to council members.  She said that they started recruitment early this year in mid-March and it extended to May 25th.  They requested 212 youth and 20% must meet three barriers.  She continued stating that they received 756 applications and 665 were complete and in the lottery.  101 were not completed and letters were sent out with a deadline of May 25th.  Cristy said that they have been holding workshops as participants must complete 10 hours of workshops.  They will also be doing a make-up at the end of June and youth will start working July 9th.  Next week we will be conducting workshops in Haverhill and Susan Ingham is contacting employers.  They will be making $8 per hour and working 25 hours per week.
Cal asked what the workshops consist of and Cristy said that the first is orientation where they complete payroll packages.  Other workshops are on safety/health in the workplace and the Metro Credit Union does a financial management workshop.  We also instruct on job readiness skills.  Cal also asked about attendance and the need for makeup workshops.  Cristy said that attendance was good but some students had high school graduation commitments.  She said that they did workshops from 4:00 – 6:30 pm and at LHS in a lecture hall.  Lisa Coy said that attendance was around 90%.
Cal asked about private sector participation and Cristy said that Susan Ingham is targeting employers.  Lisa Coy said that we need more private sector participation since the unions in Lawrence are opposed to the city hiring summer youth but that Methuen has signed on.  Discussion followed on whether college students can participate and Lisa said only if they meet the eligibility requirements.  Cal mentioned doing outreach to the board.

Rafael Abislaiman spoke about a recent meeting at NECC where the issue of youth employment came up and the fact that youth unemployment nationally is at historic lows.  One reason employers said they don’t hire youth is that they have a problem with soft skills like showing up on time and taking time off.  Irene Chalek referenced a recent graduation address at Wellesley High School where the students were told “You’re not special”.  She said that maybe we indulged them as parents.  Ralph said that some kids are not taught how to behave and others have entitlement but one problem is lengthy absences.  Janet Allison said that she sees extended absences in many urban schools in New England and feels that it is cultural.
Cal Williams said that through his experience in human resources many were never exposed to a work ethic.  He said that they lost more people in orientation due to the rules and regulations.  He said that we need to start leveraging our resources in the WIB to maybe volunteer to address youth.  Howard Allen said that we have done that and need to do more.  He said that we can look to Lisa and Cristy to guide us on what to do to make a greater impact.  Ellen Weinhold spoke about her experience with youth as being very positive at the Methuen Housing Authority and the youth being committed to working.  Lisa Coy said that she thinks the reason is due to lack of exposure to the workforce.  Discussion followed noting that kids have the technical skills but not the social skills due to all the technology in today’s world.  We need to help kids maintain a balance.
Kathy Jaffarian spoke about YouthBuild and how the focus of the environment is just like on a job.  Phones are not allowed and they are instructed on how to get and keep a job.  They also encourage public speaking.  Howard Allen talked about colleges using papers that focus on critical thinking, working with a team and preparing a presentation.  He talked about how the Rotary Club has adopted a Lawrence school and noted that in China and India more students graduate with a 4.0 average than in the United States and they all speak English.  Rafael spoke about the US Naval Academy valedictorian who is from Singapore where a variety of languages are spoken but the government teaches only in English.
Cal Williams said that soft skills are on the top of the agenda at Northern Essex Community College and JobCorps.
Mike Strem then asked what companies are participating in the summer program and Cristy said that New Balance where youth work in the store and customer service and Cardinal Shoe where they work on the floor as needed.  He suggested reaching out to larger businesses and Lisa said that it is often difficult to break into larger businesses as requests have to go through the corporate ladder.  Ralph also mentioned that there is the element of orientation.
Rafael then wondered since we are participating if we took two summer youth could we possibly outsource one to the city Audit Department to work on scanning records.  There are records going back to the 60s, 70s and 80s that are difficult for folks approaching retirement age to get the information.  Ralph then spoke about a meeting where the Secretary of Labor spoke of dealing with budget cuts.  This year we are getting a 10% cut and last year we got a 7-8% cut.  This was softened with separate funds from NEGs.  We have NEGs from Sunoco, Deb Staffing and Solo Cup.  He mentioned the forecast that Hewlett Packard is closing or reducing it operations by 28,000 worldwide and we will probably get another NEG.  The current NEGs are due to expire next summer and will result in a $2m reduction in funding.  The secretary statewide wants 30% of total funding for training and that will affect staffing with no certainty of what’s better training or case management.

Janet Allison said that this is an election year and that will delay any decisions.  Cal said that at the recent NAWB convention that was basically the same message.

Rafael then reported that WIA authorization left the house with the republican version put forward.  It still must go to the Senate and then back to the joint house.

Irene Chalek expressed concern with funding for adult education and ESL/ESOL from DOE stating that they haven’t heard on their proposals.

Kathy Jaffarian said that YouthBuild graduation is June 28th and some graduates are going to NECC.
Ellen Weinhold spoke about the opening of the Financial Literacy Site that matches savings for youth and Cal said that someone is speaking at the Quarterly board meeting on the Stability Center funded through United Way and connected with this program. 
VI. 
Adjournment
Having no further business Janet Allison made a motion to adjourn seconded by Steve Noroian.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell
Mary Kivell
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